Our promise, Your future

Victoria’s youth strategy 2022–2027 (accessible)

To receive this document in another format, email the [Office for Youth](mailto:youth@dffh.vic.gov.au) <youth@dffh.vic.gov.au>.

Authorised and published by the Victorian Government, 1 Treasury Place, Melbourne.

© State of Victoria, Australia, Department of Families, Fairness and Housing, August 2022

[](https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/)

With the exception of any images, photographs or branding (including, but not limited to the Victorian Coat of Arms, the Victorian Government logo or the Department of Families, Fairness and Housing logo), this work, **Our promise, Your future: Victoria’s youth strategy 2022–2027**, is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 licence.

The terms and conditions of this licence, including disclaimer of warranties and limitation of liability are available at [Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International Public License](https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/) <https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/>.

You are free to re-use the work under that licence, on the condition that you credit the State of Victoria, Australia (Department of Families, Fairness and Housing) as the author, indicate if any changes have been made to the work and comply with the other licence terms.

Except where otherwise indicated, the images in this document show models and illustrative settings only, and do not necessarily depict actual services, facilities or recipients of services. This document may contain images of deceased Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples.

ISBN 978-1-76096-512-9 (pdf/online/MS word)

ISBN 978-1-76096-976-9 (Print)

Available at [Youth Central](https://www.youthcentral.vic.gov.au/youthstrategy) <https://www.youthcentral.vic.gov.au/youthstrategy>.

(2107077)

# Acknowledgement of Country

We acknowledge Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people as the first peoples and Traditional Owners and custodians of the land and waterways on which we live.

We honour and pay our respects to Elders past and present

We recognise all Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples and their ongoing strength and resilience despite the past and present impacts of colonisation and dispossession. We acknowledge the important role that Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander young people play as leaders in their communities and across Victoria.

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples represent the world’s oldest living culture. We celebrate and respect this continuing culture and strive to empower Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander young people as they draw on the strength of their community, families and culture to build a bright future.

## Treaty in Victoria

We are deeply committed to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander self-determination and to supporting Victoria’s treaty process. We acknowledge that treaty will have wide-ranging impacts for the way we work with Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Victorians. We seek to create respectful and collaborative partnerships and develop policies and programs that respect Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander self-determination and align with treaty aspirations.

We acknowledge that Victoria’s treaty process will provide a framework for the transfer of decision-making power and resources to support self-determining Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities to take control of matters that affect their lives.

We commit to working proactively to support this work in line with the aspirations of the First Peoples’ Assembly of Victoria.

### Artwork by Nakia Cadd, 23 years old

‘Though young people come from diverse backgrounds and experiences, these figures are united and connected to community.’

#### Artist bio

Nakia Cadd is a Gunditjmara, Yorta Yorta, Dja Dja Wurrung, Bunitj, Boon Wurrung woman who grew up in the Northern suburbs of Melbourne. Nakia’s work has strong design elements of line work that connect with her family lines and landscapes of her Countries. Her artwork is also inspired by her motherhood journey, family and Country. She likes to use art opportunities and platforms to creatively honour and retell her families’ stories that symbolise immense strength and resilience.

#### Artwork story

In this artwork I wanted to capture the voices of the various young people in Victoria while also recognising their resilience, strength and spirit – thus the three layers within the people. Though the young people come from diverse backgrounds and experiences, these figures are united and connected to community. This is represented using the gathering circles and the links between them. Below that are the ‘U’ shapes, which symbolise and reflect how a person receives support from the wider community to help amplify the voices of our young people and leaders. The black circles are in bold as I wanted them to stand out to represent the voice and impact of changes that are taking place on the sacred and unceded lands of Aboriginal people across Victoria. The sacred lands, skies and waters we each live, work, learn and grow are incorporated on either side of this artwork. I wanted to acknowledge the Traditional Owners, Elders, their ongoing resilience and their stories. Young people are paving a way forward for future generations in Victoria and that is something to be immensely proud of. The footprints recognise the journey of young people and those before them. It honours the voices of those heard and unheard, and the past movements that have shaped our communities today.

Contents

[Acknowledgement of Country 3](#_Toc110872655)

[Treaty in Victoria 3](#_Toc110872656)

[Language statement 6](#_Toc110872657)

[Thanks 6](#_Toc110872658)

[Victorian Government foreword 7](#_Toc110872659)

[A message from the Victorian Government’s flagship youth advisory body – Victorian Youth Congress 8](#_Toc110872660)

[Listening to Victoria’s young people 9](#_Toc110872661)

[Victoria’s young people at a glance 9](#_Toc110872662)

[What we did 10](#_Toc110872663)

[What we heard 11](#_Toc110872664)

[Our priorities and commitments 17](#_Toc110872665)

[Our vision 17](#_Toc110872666)

[Our design principles 17](#_Toc110872667)

[Our priorities 19](#_Toc110872668)

[Priority 1: Young people are healthy and well 19](#_Toc110872669)

[Priority 2: Young people are safe and secure 22](#_Toc110872670)

[Priority 3: Young people achieve their goals through education, training and employment 26](#_Toc110872671)

[Priority 4: Young people are respected and involved in decisions in their communities 30](#_Toc110872672)

[Priority 5: Young people are confident and strong in their identity and culture and are supported in their community 33](#_Toc110872673)

[Priority 6: Services are coordinated, responsive and accessible 36](#_Toc110872674)

[Measuring and reporting on progress 39](#_Toc110872675)

[Focusing on results 39](#_Toc110872676)

[Data helps us understand young people’s experiences 39](#_Toc110872677)

[The way forward 45](#_Toc110872678)

[Definitions 46](#_Toc110872679)

[Bibliography 48](#_Toc110872680)

# **Language statement**

Language is important and can change over time, and words can have different meanings for different people.

**We recognise the diversity of Aboriginal people, communities and culture throughout Victoria. While the terms ‘Koorie’ or ‘Koori’ are commonly used to describe Aboriginal people of southeast Australia, we have used the term ‘Aboriginal’ to include all Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people who live in Victoria.**

We are guided by the preferences of young people on the wording in this strategy, which is why we have chosen to use the term ‘disabled young people’. We know that people have different preferences about how language is used, some people want to be acknowledged with their identity first and other people prefer person-first language. This reflects the different ways people think about their own identity, their experience of disability and its relationship to the community.

**The words ‘our’ and ‘we’ in this document refer to the Victorian Government.**

**We define certain words and phrases on page 46.**

## Thanks

Thank you to the thousands of young people who contributed to developing this strategy, including the 2020–21 Victorian Youth Congress.

Thank you for generously sharing your stories and providing us with your vision and ideas for Victoria.

You elevated your voices during the hardest years in our recent history, which took a significant toll on young people across Victoria. We are so grateful for your commitment to ensuring this strategy reflects your voices and makes a difference to the lives of millions of young people across our state.

And thank you to the former Parliamentary Secretary for Youth Josh Bull MP for his passionate and extensive contribution to the strategy and the consultation process.

### **A five-year strategy to redefine****how we work …**

This strategy sets out a framework that will inform every step of our work over the next five years. We aim to make meaningful and sustained action over time. Shifting how we go about our work and delivering genuine change does not always happen quickly or easily. This strategy marks the start of a new chapter in how we work with young people and the youth and community sectors to improve young people’s outcomes.

# Victorian Government foreword

Young people bring strength, energy and optimism to Victoria. They are leaders in our schools, universities, TAFEs, workplaces and communities. They are making Victoria stronger, fairer and more sustainable.

Victorians have been through the most challenging years in our recent history. This unprecedented pandemic gives us an opportunity to look at how we can have the best future possible. We have a chance now to make sure we are setting every single young person in our state up for success – to achieve their dreams and to have a secure future.

Because if we are going to come out of this stronger, we need to do things differently.

We must open doors for more young people to be involved in government decision making. This means including young people with diverse lived experience, and who come from many different backgrounds and communities. And we must listen. This strategy will set the bar on meaningful engagement with young people and elevate their voices on issues that matter to them and their future.

Now more than ever, it is vital that every Victorian young person has equitable access to opportunities – in education, jobs and career pathways, community, recreation, safety and much more.

We will better coordinate our efforts to ensure young people have what they need to get through life’s challenges. This strategy provides a framework for how we can work together more effectively to support and empower young people.

Delivering this strategy will take a collective effort–with young people at the centre and the support of the sector, organisations, industry, parents, carers, families and communities.

This strategy will help build the momentum needed to improve young people’s lives and unleash their potential. It is an exciting step forward. But it is just the start of an ongoing partnership with young people, the youth and community sectors and across government.

A special thank you to the young people whose ideas and feedback have helped shape this strategy. It exists for you, and it is also better because of you. We look forward to continuing to work with you as we implement this strategy.

**The Hon. Daniel Andrews MP, Premier of Victoria**

**The Hon. Ros Spence MP, Minister for Youth**

**Katie Hall MP, Parliamentary Secretary for Youth**

# A message from the Victorian Government’s flagship youth advisory body – Victorian Youth Congress

The past years have been some of the toughest in living memory. Young people have been one of the demographics hardest hit by the coronavirus pandemic. With changes to schools, increased social isolation, damage to our collective mental health and massive effects to employment, it has never been more important that young people’s voices are heard.

This strategy is important even without the effects of COVID-19. A mental health crisis, lack of access to services and a massive housing shortage are only a few issues that affect young people.

We have all heard the struggles that young people face, but who is asking young people about solutions?

That is what this strategy is about. This is our strategy.

**Our promise, Your future** is putting young people first, and it is the first strategy that can genuinely say it was designed and developed in partnership with young people.

Young people are seldom involved in decision making, and this needs to change. Young people cannot continue to have decisions made for us. That changes with this strategy. The Victorian Government has given young people the green light to speak their truths and to tell government what we really think and feel about our lives as young people in Victoria. More importantly, we have the opportunity to tell our stories and shape the future we see for Victoria.

This strategy has the potential to make long-lasting and systemic change. Through the strategy’s vision, outcomes framework and guide for future efforts, this strategy will genuinely change the futures of young people in our state.

This strategy has listened to and learnt from young people right across Victoria. It is written with every Victorian young person in mind.

To every young person reading this, we hope we have made you proud.

**Victorian Youth Congress**

# Listening to Victoria’s young people

## Victoria’s young people at a glance

Young people are one of our state’s greatest assets. Young people have a clear vision for the future they want and a passion to effect change. In recent times we’ve seen young people use their voices and talents to make our country and our world a fairer place. This includes racial and gender equality, LGBTIQ+ rights, economic fairness and climate justice.

This generation of young people live in a rapidly evolving world with new technologies and changes to industries and the job market. They are constantly finding new ways of communicating and engaging with friends, peers, families and the wider community on issues they are passionate about.

No two young people are the same. They represent a wide range of ages, identities, cultures, personalities, perspectives and communities. They have multiple experiences that influence their development and journey through life. The period from early adolescence to young adulthood is a time of significant change and growth. This generation of young people is exploring and embracing their individual identities and aspirations like never before.

### Key statistics

* 12 per cent of Victorian young people aged 18 to 24 identify as LGBTIQ+[[1]](#footnote-2)
* There are more than 125,300 international students who hold a student visa in Victoria[[2]](#footnote-3)
* Around 10 per cent of all Victorians aged 15 to 24 have a disability[[3]](#footnote-4)
* Victoria’s 1.2 million young people aged 12 to 25 years make up 18 per cent of the population[[4]](#footnote-5)
* 22 per cent of young people in Victoria live in rural or regional areas[[5]](#footnote-6)
* Around 9,900 children and young people aged under 18 in Victoria were living with carers in 2018[[6]](#footnote-7)
* There are 71,600 young carers under the age of 25 in Victoria[[7]](#footnote-8)
* Young people aged between 12 and 17 use on average four different social media services[[8]](#footnote-9)
* 86 per cent of Victorian young people in the labour market are employed[[9]](#footnote-10)
* Young people are employed at a higher rate in regional Victoria–up to 4.5 per cent more than in Greater Melbourne[[10]](#footnote-11)
* More than 50 per cent of Victoria’s Aboriginal population is under 25[[11]](#footnote-12)
* More than 17,000 young Aboriginal people live in Victoria[[12]](#footnote-13)
* 48 per cent of Victoria’s young people were born overseas or have at least one parent born overseas; and that number continues to increase[[13]](#footnote-14)
* 644,500 students are enrolled in government schools[[14]](#footnote-15)
* 431,300 in non-government schools in Victoria[[15]](#footnote-16)

## What we did

### **A note on what we did …**

We developed this strategy during the coronavirus pandemic, which has been particularly hard on young people. We reached out to hear from young people across the state. But we certainly missed some voices. Some young people were not in the headspace to engage in this consultation. We will keep speaking with Victorian young people as we implement this strategy.

### How young people shaped this strategy

Thousands of young people and community members shared their experiences and ideas with us. These diverse voices and experiences have fed into this strategy. We held an extensive public consultation process where we tested ideas and solutions, and we also asked questions through an online [discussion paper](https://engage.vic.gov.au/victorian-youth-strategy) <engage.vic.gov.au/Victorian-youth-strategy>.

* More than 1,100 young people and community members completed an online survey, sharing what matters to them most and their solutions.
* In partnership with the youth sector, we held almost 30 online forums to gain insight into young people’s and community members’ visions for the future and solutions to current issues.
* We received almost 120 written submissions from young people, organisations and businesses covering priorities, recommendations, best practice, research and experiences.

We held place-based online forums across the state. We also held consultations with specific groups of young people. These included Aboriginal young people, disabled young people, international students, LGBTIQ+ young people, women and girls, Pasifika young people, refugee and migrant young people, and young people in youth justice centres.

We posted creative online activations through TikTok–a first for the Victorian Government. We asked young people to describe their heroes, giving insights into their vision for the future. We heard about young people’s lives though more than 100 personal stories.

We held a series of ministerial roundtables with young people with lived experience and sector leaders to deep dive into sensitive issues that warranted greater exploration. These included housing and homelessness, transport and family violence.

## What we heard

### Young people want a bold strategy that drives genuine, lasting change

### Young people want to get involved but not at any cost

Young people highlighted the importance of the government meaningfully embedding youth voices across all its work, at all stages. Young people called on us to value their lived experience and reach out to them in their spaces. They asked us to involve them as genuine collaborators and decision-makers to create better outcomes across policies and programs.

They want to know what government is doing for them and how they can get involved. Information that’s easy to understand and delivered through young people’s preferred formats will help them stay informed and be active citizens.

We heard that the community, government and organisations have a strong role to play giving young people power to make decisions. Currently, young people are often, only given the responsibility to educate, raise awareness and advocate on systems and structures that they’ve inherited and cannot influence. We’ve seen young people united as change-makers through their advocacy for intergenerational equity–on climate change and many other important issues for our state, and our globe. But this commitment can also wear young people down when they are constantly asked for their voices and solutions without their work resulting in genuine change.

### Young people want to see a greater focus on mental health

Mental health is the top issue for young people. They want age-appropriate, accessible and culturally safe services that understand and respond to their diverse identities. They want to get help when they need it and action to break down stigmas around mental illness. They want services that can help prevent them from reaching crisis mode and recognition of the everyday impacts of anxiety and loneliness. Young people want services that look at their whole-of-life circumstances and understand that mental ill-health affects nearly every aspect of their life. The coronavirus pandemic has affected many young people’s mental health. Because young people are more connected virtually than ever before, issues such as online bullying and climate anxiety can feel relentless.

‘A perfect Victoria is where young people feel safe and included.’ – Refugee and migrant youth forum participant

### Young people want financial stability

Financial stability, access to opportunities and inclusivity are core issues. They are deeply interconnected with all aspects of a young person’s life, including socioeconomic status, poverty, family, housing, mental health, wellbeing and social and community networks.

Young people know that education, training and employment are the keys to building independence and financial stability. They want education that responds to their individual needs as learners. They also want the life skills they need to feel confident in their transition to independence. Young people want access to a variety of education and career options that help them find the path that suits them. Entering the workforce is highly competitive and young people are finding it hard to compete with others who have more experience. They are calling for support to enter the workforce.

The coronavirus pandemic has affected young people’s financial stability, which is impacting on their ability to access stable housing that they can afford. Young people living in rural and regional Victoria spoke about their desire to stay in their region and that they shouldn’t have to move away from home to find opportunities. They want more avenues to celebrate and build their talents in their local communities and transport options that get them where they need to be.

### Young people want everyone to feel safe, valued and supported

Young people who have experience with family violence, homelessness or contact with the justice system, or the out-of-home care system, told us that they need accessible supports and information that recognise the weight of their trauma and complex experiences, and respect their agency as individuals. These young people want support to help them get back on their feet. They called for transformation at the highest levels of decision making to address structures that create disadvantage and improve their safety.

Young people want accessibility and inclusivity built into our policies and programs as a core design principle–not as an afterthought. Young people experience barriers and discrimination in schools, training and higher education, services and workplaces. Barriers like colonialism and dispossession, ageism, racism, sexism, ableism and homophobia are just a few examples highlighted by young people. How young people experience discrimination is shaped by their unique identities and lived experience.

We repeatedly heard young people’s desire to live in a Victoria that truly understands and appreciates cultural diversity and does not limit people based on stereotypes or assumptions. They want to see themselves depicted positively in the media and recognised for their contributions.

‘Equality is important to me because everyone deserves to be equal and shouldn’t live a poorer life because of the way they were born.’ – Survey respondent, 12–15 years old

‘Young people feel like their voices are heard and their opinions valid. Youth have an active role in policies that impact them and are not tokenistic.’ – Refugee and migrant youth forum participant

### Young people want more support for their struggling families

Young people start to explore the world through the perspective of their families, particularly in early adolescence. This means we need to support young people and consider them in the context of their families. Many young people spoke about the value of family and its influence in shaping their values and behaviours throughout their life. An absence of a strong family connection was also highlighted as a key issue for some young people. This included the impacts of negative behaviours from parents or other family members and the ongoing trauma that occurs when family members cannot get the support they need.

### Young people want well-designed, developmentally informed services

Finally, young people and the youth sector told us we need to focus on smooth service delivery that is backed by investment. They want a focus on prevention and early intervention. Stepping in early reduces the likelihood of barriers and trauma in a young person’s life.

**This means considering expanding what we mean when we refer to ‘young people’, which typically includes those aged 12 to 25 years old. We heard that we need to bridge the gap for people aged 10 to 12 years old. Targeted, age-appropriate services for this younger age group will give them a head start as they move into adolescence and prepare to move into secondary school. It will also ensure services respond better to young people who have faced multiple barriers and challenges during childhood.**

**While references to ‘young people’ in this strategy relate to people aged 12 to 25 years old, Our promise, Your futurecommits to doing further work to better understand what the Victorian Government’s definition of ‘young person’ should be.**

**‘I would want spaces to be more inclusive, and for mental health issues to be accepted as a valid health concern and not a myth or excuse. I would want more spaces available for young people to go to if they need an escape from a situation where they feel unsafe.’ – Survey respondent, 19–21 years old**

### **There are important points of difference for young people who experience marginalisation**

Although common experiences exist, some groups of young people come up against specific barriers and challenges. This strategy recognises that young people’s identities are layered and complex, and cannot be explained by single categories such as gender, race or sexual orientation. While we mention specific groups of young people in this section, we understand that every young person’s experience is uniquely shaped by multiple interconnected structures that create and maintain systems of inequality that marginalise and disadvantage some young people.

‘… young people’s meaningful participation in decision making and shaping the policies and influences that affect our lives. We should be involved in the planning, delivery and evaluation of all policies and projects that impact us.’ – Survey respondent, 22–25 years old

#### Aboriginal young people

Self-determination needs to be at the foundation of everything we do with Aboriginal young people. Aboriginal young people want policies and programs that help build their connection to Country and support them to be proud and strong. They are exhausted from being asked for their ideas, sometimes without any tangible result. Without their participation in design, rollout and evaluation, programs will not meet their needs. Aboriginal young people told us they need culturally safe, strengths-based information and prevention and early intervention supports. They want Aboriginal services such as Aboriginal community-controlled organisations that recognise their complex challenges and celebrate their identities to provide these supports.

#### LGBTIQ+ young people

LGBTIQ+ young people need to feel safe and supported within communities, particularly at school, TAFE and university. Many LGBTIQ+ young people take on the role of educator – teaching their communities how to be aware and inclusive of all identities. They need healthcare services that meet their needs and health professionals who understand how to support LGBTIQ+ young people, particularly, trans and gender diverse young people and young people with intersex variations.

#### Disabled young people

Disabled young people told us that we must continue to challenge community attitudes towards disability. Access and inclusion remain the key issues because they are enablers in all aspects of disabled young people’s lives including work, housing, infrastructure and education. Disabled young people want transport they can use, support to develop life skills, and safe and accessible health care.

#### Multicultural and multifaith young people

Multicultural and multifaith young people told us they want to feel proud of their cultural identity and welcomed in all parts of Victorian society. Too often they feel the burden to bridge the gap between their communities and mainstream services. International students, refugees, migrant young people, and young people seeking asylum want to feel welcome in Victoria regardless of their mode of arrival or visa status and have access to secure work and to safe and affordable services. Many young people experience overlapping forms of discrimination and marginalisation. It is crucial that we understand and respond to all aspects of a young person’s identity and culture.

‘Teaching young people the life and functional skills that they’ll need for their entire lives needs to be the priority, so that they can manage life, stress, bullying, etc. better.’ – Survey respondent

### **What I want for my future is …**

‘A place where young people are able to fulfil their passions and dreams while contributing to social good.’ – Survey respondent, 22–25 years old

‘Even at my age I’m worrying–maybe a little too much–on my future. What my career will be and who I will know. I want my future to be something I’ll enjoy and be happy with.’ – Survey respondent, 12–15 years old

‘My education is the pathway to my future.’ – Survey respondent, 16–18 years old

‘Climate change is really important because if we don’t fix it then the Earth will become uninhabitable.’ – Survey respondent, 12–15 years old

**‘My end goal in life is to find a job that makes me happy.’ – Survey respondent, 16–18 years old**

**‘Where every citizen can have their voices heard. Where everyone feels safe. Where the government listens to its people and is more representative of our diverse population.’ – Refugee and migrant youth forum** participant

**‘[I want Victoria to be] a place where you don’t need to come out–just automatically accepted and validated. We don’t need to hide our love.**We can be entirely open and unashamed.’ – LGBTIQ+ youth forum participant

# Our priorities and commitments

## Our vision

**A Victoria where all young people are healthy, connected, safe and secure.**

**Young people are respected and central in decision making.**

**Young people have inclusive and accessible support to achieve their goals and feel optimistic, motivated and inspired about their future.**

## ****Our design principles****

Design principles help to express what we aim to achieve and directly inform how we will deliver this strategy.

### **Moving beyond giving voice**

**It is time to start inviting young people into rooms where decisions are made. Their lived experience means they have unique knowledge and skills, enabling meaningful contributions that can help influence decisions.**

|  |
| --- |
| **Giving young people a seat at the decision-making table** |
| **In 2019, YMCA set up a Youth Affairs Subcommittee attached to its board. The subcommittee has six members, including two who also sit on the YMCA Board. It oversees strategy for youth services and young staff and volunteer engagement and manages the youth services budget. The subcommittee ensures young people are involved in decision making at the highest level of the organisation.** |

### **Taking a strengths-based approach**

While we need to acknowledge challenges and issues, let’s also start highlighting young people’s strengths. This approach builds on what is within their control and develops their confidence and skills. The right support helps young people tackle life’s challenges.[[16]](#footnote-17)

|  |
| --- |
| **Building government’s capacity to involve young people in decision making** |
| **The Young Voices project in the Department of Families, Fairness and Housing is creating resources to help government meaningfully involve children and young people with lived experience of its services in the design, rollout and evaluation of policies, programs and services. The project guides how to plan and run youth participation sessions that are safe and enjoyable for young people and also coordinates a platform for staff to improve their skills and understanding of working with young people. As Young Voices continues to develop, it will be shared with community services organisations to support youth participation across the community.** |

### **Understanding a young person’s development**

Significant changes and transition points shape every young person’s identity. Young people are developing physically, building new relationships, learning new skills and moving towards independence.

|  |
| --- |
| **Recognising the ages before and after 12 to 25 are just as important…** |
| **Childhood and early adolescence are important in setting up a young person for positive experiences during their youth. The families and communities that young people are born into are strong influences and key enablers to successfully moving into early adolescence and beyond the age of 25.**  **Socioeconomic disadvantage such as poverty, a lack of access to supports, and other experiences including discrimination can restrict the opportunities available to young people. As a result, they may be unable to achieve their goals and actively participate in social, economic and civic life.** |

### **Focusing on prevention first**

**Focusing** on prevention can reduce the barriers in a young person’s life and strengthen their families and communities. Prevention can stop problems from occurring in the first place. It can foster strengths and skills that help young people thrive.[[17]](#footnote-18)

### **The importance of place and culture**

Place-based approaches build on the unique strengths of local communities. They provide greater opportunities to recognise and celebrate the cultural, historical, social, religious and economic relevance of specific locations or areas.

|  |
| --- |
| **Young people finding solutions to local issues** |
| **Banyule Voice is a platform for young people to share issues with the Banyule Council. At the Banyule Youth Summit, young people discuss priorities and recommendations for action. Following the summit, action groups design and deliver solutions. Examples include:**   * **the Banyule Youth Climate Action Grant** * **the ‘Made Australia Home’ campaign promoting the positive contributions of young refugees in the community** * **‘IN/VISIBLE’–an online art exhibition celebrating young LGBTIQ+ people.**   **A year after the summit, young people invite the wider community to a public event to hear and celebrate their achievements.** |

### **Centring diversity, inclusion and accessibility**

**We can increase young people’s sense of wellbeing and belonging through:**

* **addressing power imbalances in their lives**
* **recognising their complex lived experience and how it shapes who they are**
* **providing services that are culturally safe and more local opportunities to celebrate culture**
* **empowering them within their own identity.**

## **Our priorities**

This strategy recognises that all issues that matter to Victoria matter to young people. In recent years, the Victorian Government has invested around $8.6 billion[[18]](#footnote-19) to improve young people’s outcomes.[[19]](#footnote-20) While we have set out six priorities, this strategy will:

* build on and strengthen existing work
* better coordinate efforts to improve what we achieve
* set out new ways of engaging and supporting young people.

## ****Priority 1: Young people are healthy and well****

**Young people have the best possible health and can draw on their strength, optimism and support from their families and communities to recover from adversity.**

**Our promise, Your future** understands that when young people have good mental and physical health, they have a solid foundation for the rest of their lives. Safe, tailored and inclusive access to health and mental health services enables young people to thrive and take full part in education, work and their communities.[[20]](#footnote-21)

**Under Our promise, Your future, young people will get mental health support when and where they need it. We are working towards all young people having access to safe, timely, appropriate and family-focused mental health care that meets their needs. Importantly, this must include multicultural and multifaith young people, regional and rural young people, LGBTIQ+ young people, Aboriginal young people and disabled young people.** Appropriate mental health support for young people affected by family violence, sexual abuse and other forms of crime is another priority in recognition of the trauma these crimes cause in both the short and long term. **This builds on our commitment to implement all recommendations of the historic Royal Commission into Victoria’s Mental Health System. This work is making system-wide changes to address young Victorians’ mental health needs.**[[21]](#footnote-22)

Almost two out of three young Victorians place a high value on physical health.[[22]](#footnote-23) Despite this, sports participation levels drop suddenly at age 15. More than 40 per cent of 14 to 18-year-olds’ diets are made up of meals not consistent with a healthy lifestyle.[[23]](#footnote-24) This strategy bridges this gap. We will help young people get engaged in sport, understand how to stay healthy and know what to do when they have a health issue.

Young people will feel confident that they can find providers and community groups that understand them and can meet their needs. They are looking for services and relationships that recognise their whole self and how different parts of their identity (such as culture, gender and family) can affect their health and wellbeing. Community sport, recreation, arts and events also play a big role in creating inclusive places that foster positive health and wellbeing. Importantly, whole families will be considered by services because we know that young people rely on their loved ones for their health and wellbeing.

‘Creating safe spaces, conversations about mental health, more awareness about it, especially with Pasifika men. It is considered taboo. We want our men and women to know it’s okay not to be okay.’ – Pasifika youth forum participant

### **Our commitment to young Victorians under priority 1 is …**

1. Set up ways to enable young people with diverse lived experience to be involved at all stages of rolling out recommendations from the Royal Commission into Victoria’s Mental Health System.

‘I am a person of colour, a sibling to a person with a disability and a carer to a person with Alzheimer’s. Living life through the lens of otherism is how I’ve lived my life so far.’ – Survey respondent, 22–25 years old

1. Expand access to evidence-based mental health and positive wellbeing supports for all young people across the state. This will include through primary and secondary schools and in partnership with the youth sector.
2. Promote positive health and wellbeing in schools by providing contemporary and inclusive relationship, sexuality and consent education, including supporting resources.
3. Improve the population health and wellbeing outcomes of young people. Reduce health inequalities through evidence-informed prevention and early intervention activity.
4. Embed self-determination by empowering Aboriginal communities to deliver health programs to Aboriginal young people. Build cultural safety into all health programs, including mental health.

‘Young mob find it difficult to link in with services when the worker is non-Indigenous and/or culturally unsafe.’ – Aboriginal youth forum participant

1. Creating healthier food environments in schools, early years services, sport and recreation facilities, clubs and across government agencies.
2. Build a community-wide approach to reducing barriers young people face in taking part in sport. This includes improving the inclusivity and accessibility of community sport and recreation.
3. Continue to promote sport and recreation for girls and young women. This will include statewide campaigns and setting up a strong evidence base on the connection between sport and future leadership opportunities.
4. Promote the benefits of physical activity for young people, encourage active transport and connect young people to camping and outdoor activities for health and wellbeing.
5. Continue the Get Active Kids Voucher Program to enable more children and young people from low-income households to participate in sport and recreation.
6. Provide access to nature and support youth-led and youth-friendly action to help mitigate and adapt to climate change and eco-anxiety through environmental volunteering tools, platforms and opportunities.
7. Continue the Active Schools initiative to build on existing programs and funding to boost support and resources for schools to get kids moving.

‘Nothing else matters if we can’t stop climate change.’ – Survey respondent, 12–15 years old

‘Mental health isn’t taken seriously enough in young people, especially men. It’s so stigmatised and it’s just not good enough.’ – Survey respondent, 19–21 years old

****Case study: Centring on diversity and inclusion matters****

|  |
| --- |
| **Young person, 17 years old** |
| **I am 17 and a transgender male, and I first fully understood my identity at the age of 14.**  **At the time I was absolutely terrified and deeply struggling from the distress of going through female puberty. After coming out, I was lucky that my parents were supportive and willing to help me through the process of gender transition. A major part of that process simply involved beginning to live my life socially as male. However, since much of my discomfort was related to physical aspects of my body, I knew I also wanted to begin the process of medical transition.**  **Trying to locate information on the resources available to me as a young transgender Victorian was incredibly difficult. Most searches on the internet led to hateful or misguided articles. Eventually I did manage to find out about the gender clinic at the Royal Children’s Hospital, the only service available for young trans people in Melbourne and its outer suburbs.**  **It took three months after my initial referral to get an appointment with a nurse, and in total I waited 1.5 years between my initial referral and being able to start medical transition. The only help I was given in the meantime was some limited information about mental health services.**  **Those 1.5 years were intensely difficult, and the overwhelming distress I was in affected all aspects of my life including my mental health, friendships and ability to perform at school. I felt very alone because I didn’t know anyone I could go to for information or emotional support with such a specific life experience.**  **It’s now been over three years since I first came out and my life is a lot easier. But I know there must be many young trans people in Victoria experiencing the exact same struggles I went through. There needs to be accessible services for all intersections of the community, including teenagers, and a more organised way for LGBTIQ+ people to find out what health care is actually available to them.**  **My hope for the future is that young transgender Victorians will be able to come out and explore their gender without the experience of isolation and hardship I went through.** |

## Priority 2: Young people are safe and secure

**Young people experience security, are safe from harm (discrimination, neglect, emotional, physical and sexual abuse) and live in a stable home that is affordable and nurturing.**

**Our promise, Your future** sets out a path for a safer, fairer and more equitable Victoria. We want every young person to feel safe at home, in school, online, catching public transport or walking around their neighbourhood. This means more than physical safety – it is also about safety to express yourself without fear of judgement, rejection or harassment.

More than one in six young people have been through some type of homelessness.[[24]](#footnote-25) LGBTIQ+ young people, Aboriginal young people, young people experiencing family violence and young people leaving the out-of-home care system are all more likely than other young people to experience homelessness.[[25]](#footnote-26) Under **Our promise, Your future**, we are building on transformative reforms such as the **Roadmap for Reform: children and families** and **Victoria’s Big Housing Build**. Young people will have the stability and safety they need to focus on navigating their youth and becoming independent. This often means stepping in early so young people and their families do not come up against multiple barriers to a safe and nurturing home.

**Our promise, Your future** recognises that discrimination affects young people’s ability to feel safe, particularly young people from marginalised backgrounds. Under this strategy, young people will have targeted programs to prevent sexual violence that better consider gender. We are working towards a justice and family violence system that better recognises young people as victim survivors in their own right. A young people’s toolkit will include a more detailed understanding of their rights, from consent and their consumer, workplace and legal rights, to the right to information as a carer.

Through **Our promise, Your future** we are working to make our justice system more trauma‑informed. Our approach will recognise the developmental stage young people are at and move through as they grow older. We will provide greater community support and have better ways to prevent young people from coming into contact with tertiary and crisis systems. Our most vulnerable young people need care and the opportunity to thrive.

### **Our commitment to young Victorians under priority 2 is …**

1. **Work with the youth and community sectors to position the voices of diverse young people with lived experience as key evidence in decision making across policy, practice and governance in a range of tertiary and acute services.**
2. **Continue to roll out changes to transform the children and families’ system. This will include a focus on early intervention, wraparound supports and evidence-informed models of care. These models will improve support for key groups including Aboriginal young people and families.**
3. **Ensure we support the needs of young people in care and that every young person has the stable foundation to begin their transition move to independence. This will include expanding the Home Stretch and Better Futures programs to extend state support up to the age of 21.**
4. **Expand supports for young people aged 10 to 13 years in and at risk of entering the youth justice system. This will prevent more or escalating offending through linking young people with positive life opportunities, education and improved family supports.**
5. **Build protective factors and reduce the risk factors that lead to over-representation of Aboriginal young people and multicultural and multifaith young people in the justice system. Build on successful place-based models that partner with families and communities** and self-determined initiatives for Aboriginal young people**.**

‘[If I could change one thing about Victoria] I would have the safety and security of young people at the core of decision making.’ – Survey respondent, 22–25 years old

1. **Apply a gender lens to ensure girls and young women at risk or in contact with the justice system are supported, particularly girls and young women who are victim survivors of sexual assault and/or family violence.**
2. **Deliver community programs for young people to prevent sexual violence including through education about affirmative consent.**
3. **Improve the response of the justice and broader service systems for young people who have experienced or used family violence or, experienced or committed sexual harm.**
4. **Increase young people’s understanding of consent, their rights and the different forms of family and sexual violence.**
5. **Support young people’s access to legal services and advice.**
6. **Improve safety for young people travelling on public transport, with a focus on young women, including new ways of reporting and communication campaigns.**
7. **Lessen the impact of fines on young people experiencing vulnerability and disadvantage. Pilot new ways to deal with offenders and update guidelines for enforcement agencies.**
8. **Roll out the recommendation of the Royal Commission into Victoria’s Mental Health System to deliver 500 new supported housing places for young people with mental illness. Co-design this program with young people with lived experience of mental illness.**
9. **Recognise the unique needs of young people within the Victorian Government’s new Ten-year social and affordable housing strategy*.***
10. **Develop a Victoria Police youth strategy to improve understanding of the factors that lead to offending and victimisation. Set up a coordinated approach with police to better meet the needs of young people.**

‘We were too young to go through what we went through but it happened. We aren’t too young to be involved in what happens next.’ – Roundtable participant

1. Implement Victoria Police’s Schools Engagement Model to promote positive and effective relationships between police and schools that is inclusive and promotes the safety of young people and the community.
2. **Improve referrals from police to community services in direct response to the reasons young people have contact with police.**
3. Roll out more diversion initiatives to reduce the contact children and young people have with the formal criminal justice system. Focus on over-represented groups including Aboriginal young people, and ensure initiatives are developed using principles of self-determination.
4. Develop statewide programs and services targeted to adolescents using family violence, including in the home and in intimate partner relationships.
5. Support workforces to better recognise when young people are affected by, or using, family violence and help them to access the right support when delivering services to young people across education, health, housing, community and justice services.

‘Your home should be the place you go to feel safe and that’s hard to feel if your family is not doing the best.’ – Survey respondent, 12–15 years old

‘You can’t tell if what is happening to you is normal when you come from another country and don’t speak the language … I wish that I had known it was okay to speak up and that I didn’t have to worry about being abandoned.’ – Roundtable participant

****Case study: A prevention-first approach builds young people’s strengths****

| **Young person, 24 years old** |
| --- |
| **My story begins by leaving a broken and traumatic home at age 16 and becoming homeless in a world I did not know nor trust.**  **I eventually found out about Centrelink but I was put through a long, complicated and negative experience. After a while I was able to stand on my own two feet to some degree.**  **Only three years later after much financial struggle and an unstable living situation, the streets found me again. This time I was fortunate enough to go through a program in a dedicated and outstanding private organisation. By the end I was successful in re-establishing my financial security but this time 100 per cent independent, stable and in a great state of mental health for the long term.**  **This could have been achieved much earlier, easier and without the unnecessary struggles back when I was still at home, had the government understood the issue of domestic abuse and its correlation with homelessness. Youth homelessness is mostly caused by severe struggles at home that are not self-inflicted.**  **Trying to navigate where to go for help and what to apply for is quite difficult, unclear or, like in my case, I was not even aware they existed. We need government to understand the complexity of young people’s situations and to address them with specific or unique services, not one way for all.**  **Many young people are rejected or given insufficient or ineffective services that only have short-term effects. Our welfare system needs to cater for the complexity of their circumstances and make the process more simplified, faster and understandable to make them feel more comfortable, supported and cared for appropriately.**  **They also need ease of access to supports of their choice when they need it and without troublesome requirements such as access points. We also need an unprecedented awareness campaign of these services that reaches out to the youth.**  **We have the answers, we have the knowledge and the know-how … we just need the government to listen to the experts and take action.** |

## Priority 3: Young people achieve their goals through education, training and employment

**Young people are positively engaged with and progress in education and have the knowledge and skills to successfully transition to meaningful further education and employment.**

Under **Our promise, Your future**, education and training prepares young people for future employment but also does so much more. We recognise that education and training can empower young people and their families to:

* establish their own values
* understand and embrace their identities
* connect to their community
* set and realise their goals
* live their best lives today and in the future.

This strategy will ensure young people have a stronger sense of belonging at school. This will build young people’s resilience and ability to respond to challenges.[[26]](#footnote-27) This is particularly relevant for young people facing marginalisation or disadvantage who need all education settings (schools, training and university) to be a place of inclusivity and safety. For our international students, feeling welcome is even more important as they adjust to new environments.

**Our promise, Your future** recognises and responds to the many changes that young people go through at this time in life. This includes the physical and emotional changes of puberty and adolescence and the moves from primary to secondary school into training, further education, jobs, entrepreneurship and volunteering. Young people will have an education that is more suited to their lifelong needs. As a priority, this strategy builds young people’s life skills, such as literacy skills, accessing welfare support, financial literacy, paying bills, tax, registering to vote, applying for rental properties and jobs, so they feel well equipped to be independent. It also focuses on healthy and respectful relationships, living independently and developing a better understanding of rights and responsibilities.

Young people will have more ways to develop the skills and capabilities they need to build a sustainable and fulfilling career. This includes greater access to hands-on, work-based learning opportunities while they are at school to increase their ability to get the job they want.

Entering the workforce is highly competitive. With many young people in insecure work and industries highly impacted by the coronavirus pandemic, young people are finding it harder to achieve their goals and meet their day-to-day needs. Financial insecurity has been a reality for too many young people, pushing them to draw on their superannuation to meet immediate needs. Young women drew on their superannuation at higher rates than young men, decreasing their balances by up to 80 per cent and creating long-term financial vulnerability that exacerbates existing gender inequalities.[[27]](#footnote-28) **Our promise, Your future** focuses on getting more young people into jobs that help create financial security. It builds on the Victorian Government target of 38,000 new jobs each year and the Local Jobs First Major Project Skills Guarantee that requires major construction projects to use apprentices, trainees or cadets for at least 10 per cent of the total estimated labour hours.

Without equitable opportunities, many young people who live regionally or rurally have to move to find work and study opportunities. This is despite many expressing a strong desire to stay in their region. Young women, multicultural and multifaith young people, Aboriginal young people and disabled young people also face barriers and discrimination in entering the workforce. These difficulties can continue without early, targeted supports and changing how we recruit and work. **Our promise, Your future** sets out a path to give all young people the confidence, support and opportunities they need to secure a job that will fulfil them, to build a career and set them up for financial independence.

### **Our commitment to young Victorians under priority 3 is …**

1. Support secondary school students to build the skills and confidence they need to become independent. Focus on building financial literacy skills and developing an online skills-for-life toolkit developed with young people.
2. Continue to roll out Senior Secondary Pathways Reform to:
   * provide excellent senior secondary education for all students through:
     + - an integrated senior secondary certificate, with a vocational major embedded in the VCE
       - improving student access to high-quality VET courses
       - celebrating excellence in vocational and applied learning
       - boosting VET teacher, trainer and school capacity to deliver high quality vocational and applied learning
   * set students up for the future by:
     + - transforming careers education
       - creating the Victorian Pathways Certificate to replace Foundation VCAL
       - supporting all students to stay in education and training
   * provide skills for the modern economy by:
     + - expanding Head Start apprenticeships and traineeships program to all government school students across Victoria
       - ensuring all students have equitable access to high-quality VET programs regardless of where they live
       - equipping students with the skills, knowledge, and confidence they need for the world of work
       - preparing them to transition into successful pathways into higher education, training or employment.
3. Engage with employers to improve employment pathways for young people into the private and not-for-profit sectors by increasing access to learn and earn pathways such as apprenticeships, traineeships and cadetships, job-ready training through Free TAFE and Learn Locals, and expanding work placement opportunities.
4. Improve the accessibility and affordability of public transport for disadvantaged school students. This will reduce barriers to taking part in education, work and the community.

‘Add more diversity programs into schools as that is not only where we learn A, B and C’s but is where we first discover our identities.’ – Refugee and migrant youth forum participant

1. Expand targeted job support to young people through Jobs Victoria Services. Provide personal assistance to build work readiness and get jobs through:
   * Jobs Victoria Services
   * access to career counselling
   * work opportunities via traineeships and wage subsidies through the Jobs Victoria Fund.
2. Strengthen commitments to employ young people who face significant barriers through Victoria’s Social Procurement Framework.
3. Build Victoria’s future creative workforce through supports for young people who want a career in the creative industries.

‘I have struggled for some time to get a job. You need experience in every single job you apply for but can’t get experience without being given a chance.’ – Survey respondent, 22–25 years old

1. Build on successful initiatives to deliver additional support for rural and regional education that improves students’ experiences and outcomes.
2. Support school leaders and teachers to activate student agency, voice and leadership in school decision-making processes, including learning, assessment and review.
3. Through government policy, help schools to identify and respond to young people who face barriers to completing their education early on. Focus on young people with experiences of trauma and homelessness, and on young carers.
4. Embed the voices of students and their families in planning, rolling out and monitoring education reforms. This includes the work of the new Diverse Learners Hub, a centre of excellence in meeting the educational needs of diverse learners such as students with autism, ADHD, dyslexia and dyscalculia.
5. Expand job opportunities for young people across the Victorian Public Sector. This includes paid short-term roles that build skills and experience.
6. Work with employers and unions to tackle racism, wage theft, gender inequity, systemic discrimination, unsafe work practices and exploitation of young people in the workplace, including sexual harassment. Work with schools, TAFEs, Apprenticeships Victoria and employer and community services peak bodies to build young people’s understanding of their rights in the workplace.
7. Increase young people’s awareness of future jobs growth sectors to support their career decisions, as well as their right to safe and secure work.
8. Support young people’s access to accreditation to help them enter or stay in the sport and recreation sector.

‘As a young person who keeps getting knocked back from jobs, I wish there was more available. I live in a rural area and everyone keeps telling me to move to the city to find work.’ – Survey respondent, 19–21 years old

****Case study: Taking a developmentally informed approach to transitions****

|  |
| --- |
| **Young person, 14 years old** |
| **I’ll always remember the class ‘circle time’ sessions we had towards the end of grade 6, where we would simply share our concerns about secondary school.**  **I worried about not fitting in and struggling with schoolwork. Primary school was the place where the foundation of the majority of my lifelong skills and education developed. I learned how to read and write for the first time but also how to socialise and make friends. Without this foundation I would have never been able to let go of my worries, let alone transition to secondary school.**  **I started my first year of grade 7 in an all new secondary schooling environment. Moving away from the place I had been educated in for the last seven years of my life was scary at first. Attending the school’s open night, however, where I was led on a small tour of the school by students, helped me feel more comfortable. I got a taste for how the campus looked and heard from former grade 7s about how happy they were at the school, which definitely made me feel comfortable in myself and safe in the environment of the school community. I also had the support of my family who would eventually help me shake the nerves off on my first day.**  **Overall, my strong primary school education foundation, familial support system, accommodating school faculty and my development of time management and other skills all contributed to making me feel positive and stable in my transition to secondary school. I was now ready and confident to spend the next five years of my life there.** |

## Priority 4: Young people are respected and involved in decisions in their communities

**Young people are supported to have their voices, lived experience and solutions heard, and have genuine, meaningful opportunities to influence decisions.**

**Our promise, Your future** ensures young people will be involved in decisions that affect them. From our response to climate change and recovery from the coronavirus pandemic, to ensuring we have a connected and accessible public transport network and mental health system, every issue our state faces is an issue of importance to young people.

This strategy shifts the burden that young people have of being educators, awareness-raisers and advocates–often for systems and structures they have inherited. Instead, young people will have structures in place that turn their ideas and experiences into action.

**Our promise, Your future** helps create a future where young people have more control and power in their lives. Young people will shape our policies, laws, services and infrastructure, making them more relevant to their needs. Through this, we will create intergenerational equity that benefits both current and future generations. We are setting a new standard for working with young people across policy reform, systems change, service design, roll out and evaluation.

This strategy also increases the positive way young people are shown in the media, tackling discrimination that many young people experience. On an average day, only 1 per cent of stories directly quote a young person; only 11 per cent include the views or experiences of young people.[[28]](#footnote-29) Young people will have more opportunities to be listened to and represented in media about them.

**Our promise, Your future** is working towards more equitable opportunities for young people. This strategy calls on decision-makers across government to recognise the collective efforts needed to actively address the structural power imbalances that directly affect some young people’s lives.

‘Prevention starts with young people and children who are breaking intergenerational cycles. We need to go beyond giving voice.’ – Roundtable participant

### **Our commitment to young Victorians under priority 4 is …**

1. Increase representation of young people aged 25 or under on Victorian Government boards.
   * We will develop resources to make boards more inclusive and empower youth to take part.
   * We will improve how we promote board positions to young people so they are aware and more supported to access opportunities.
   * We will promote opportunities for young people that can lead to future board appointments–for example through experience on advisory committees and other relevant bodies
2. Develop an evidence-based menu of youth engagement and youth-led action models. All Victorian government departments will use this menu to ensure young people take an active role in decision making. The menu will also be available to local governments across Victoria.
3. Work with Aboriginal young people to create more direct communication opportunities across the Victorian Government. This will give Aboriginal young people the opportunity to discuss specific issues, priorities and areas of importance to them.

‘They might listen but what will they actually do about it?’ – Aboriginal youth forum participant

1. Support opportunities for young people to directly engage with Ministers on important issues.
2. Expand opportunities for young people to engage with civics and citizenship education within schools.

‘Allow young people more presence in political spaces and government decision making. We are the future of Australia; we are the future of the world and everything happening today that we have no say in impacts our lives far longer than those in power are affected for.’ – Survey respondent, 19–21 years old

1. Promote ways for youth council members and leaders across local government and advisory groups to connect with and support young people. This will allow young people to contribute to and lead decision making and to organise place-based action on important issues.
2. Establish the Koorie Youth Council as a principal youth sector partner with the Office for Youth, alongside the Youth Affairs Council Victoria and the Centre for Multicultural Youth. Provide annual funding for policymaking and advocacy, noting the future partnership opportunities of Victoria’s treaty process.
3. Promote youth engagement in Victorian TAFEs by increasing student engagement and participation in TAFE decision making and campus activities.
4. Increase the visibility of young people in the media and public discussions. Ensure this includes disabled young people, LGBTIQ+ young people, Aboriginal young people and young people from multicultural and multifaith communities.
5. Set up opportunities for young people to work on Victoria’s response to climate change. Do this through our roll out of *Victoria’s Climate Change Act 2017*, including setting future emissions targets for the state.

‘There should be a solution to commit government to better communications with young people on the complexities and big decisions [like] public drunkenness, community health solution work.’ – Aboriginal youth forum participant

‘Youth need to engage more in the outside world and really get involved in big decisions that will end up impacting our future! We are the future! Our voices and needs need to be met and heard.’ – Survey respondent, 12–15 years old

Case study: Building young people’s strengths nurtures them as leaders

|  |
| --- |
| **Young person, 21 years old** |
| **Young people have fresh ideas and a burning passion to improve our world.**  **Young people are fuelled by the terrifying reality of their futures sinking under water, going up in flames, and harbouring constant fear. We are desperate to be heard, and for our voices to be put into action.**  **I was 16 when I first heard that climate change was a result of core systemic faults and a symptom of disconnection from our planet. It is a helpless reality, witnessing the loss of our natural world continue, when the impacts of our ignorance are already so obvious. I shared my observations alongside other high school students at the OECD, and at the UN COP24. We were met with ignorance from adults, and our voices were tokenised to improve the credibility of other’s projects. We had so much to share, and solutions to offer, but weren’t respected, even at the most important decision-making tables.**  **It wasn’t until I was 19 that I found myself sitting in a room of educators talking about what climate education offered me that I felt my story was used as a tool for change. The conversation flowed, as what I was saying was noted and discussed as a case study for education reform. I then talked to the students, and my passion for young people’s involvement in these conversations was reignited.**  **Surrounding myself with other young people comforts me with a sense of solidarity and determination, as we’re all on the same page: wanting to be seen, listened to and valued for our ideas and contributions. When discussing this experience with my peers, we shared a feeling of young people’s voices being valued and heard.** |

## Priority 5: Young people are confident and strong in their identity and culture and are supported in their community

**Young people are connected to their culture, language, beliefs and identity and feel accepted and valued within their communities.**

**Our promise, Your future** gives young people more ways of connecting to their communities, accessing opportunities locally and celebrating their culture and diverse identities. Establishing–and re-establishing–connections with friends, peers and the wider community has never been more important as we learn to live with coronavirus.

We will learn from and build on the work of so many young people who are bravely speaking up to make our state a better and fairer place. This strategy recognises the power of young people to create social change and tackle the big issues. Whether it’s fighting for social justice through the Black Lives Matter movement, calling out sexual harassment and gender inequality, or demanding real action on climate change, this strategy will invest in young people to create positive change.

**Our promise, Your future** wants every young person to know that their identity and culture is valuable and unique. We know that deeply understanding a young person means recognising that their lived experience is informed by the many parts of their identity. For young people that experience marginalisation, challenging or negative experiences are often fuelled by structures of power imbalance and discrimination (for example, ableism, racism, homophobia, sexism). We want every young person to know they are seen and valued for every part of who they are.

This strategy is helping to ensure every young person across Victoria maintains and strengthens their connections to community and culture in ways that support their wellbeing including:

* culturally safe supports that work towards Aboriginal self-determination
* local events that celebrate culture
* opportunities to get involved in their community through sports, recreation and arts
* study and job opportunities in regional and rural communities so young people can stay close to home and their networks.

‘As a disabled queer person, I have had some experiences with discrimination and it can really negatively impact on my ability to be involved in my community.’ – Survey respondent, 19–21 years old

### **Our commitment to young Victorians under priority 5 is …**

1. Partner with local government and the community sector to provide local youth hubs in priority areas. Co-design these with young people, drawing on lessons from the Latrobe Youth Space co-design process.

‘Improved public transport and bike lanes can address both environmental and financial issues… the city does not need to be so car-dependent.’ – Survey respondent, 22–25 years old

1. Support access to local mentoring and work experience opportunities for young people, partnering with business, government and community leaders and role models.
2. Embed the diverse voices and needs of multicultural, multifaith and Aboriginal young people in the roll out of the new anti-racism strategy.

‘90 per cent of young mob don’t even see themselves moving away, because that is so foreign to them [while] there are young mob who do that. But it is too overwhelming for most. Their comfort zone is where they live since they don’t have anyone to show them the steps and navigate that.’ – Aboriginal youth forum participant

1. Partner with Aboriginal communities to deliver youth services, noting the need for flexibility to align with any future iterations of a self-determined and ongoing representative body for Aboriginal Victorians and Traditional Owners established through the treaty process. Focus on investing in strengths-based youth programs including mentoring and culturally based support services.
2. Under Victoria’s volunteering strategy, increase volunteering opportunities for young people across a broad range of sectors including arts, entertainment and sport. Improve communication and flexibility around volunteering opportunities.
3. Target the needs of disabled young people through Victoria’s new state disability plan. This includes removing barriers to social, civic and economic participation, and supporting equitable access to services, information and opportunities.
4. Support young LGBTIQ+ people to foster connections with peers and older LGBTIQ+ communities.
5. Improve supports, including access to mental health and wellbeing services, for LGBTIQ+ young people in regional and rural Victoria.
6. Promote community connections and support the health and wellbeing of trans and gender diverse young people.

‘The pressure to be ‘young leaders’ when young mob are seen to be doing well in community. They can’t or are unable to make mistakes because they are torn between being a role model and being young.’ – Aboriginal youth forum participant

‘Many young people have to leave regional and rural areas to study or gain employment as these opportunities are not available in their local areas. Services such as doctors or mental health support can also be inaccessible. Public transport is also a massive issue in regional/rural areas as it is a large preventative factor in attaining employment or education.’ –Survey respondent, 19–21 years old

****Case study: The impact of recognising place and culture****

| **Young person, 17 years old** |
| --- |
| **My name is Maddison. I am a proud Wurundjeri girl and I started at the Aboriginal Wellness Foundation back when I was 12 to 13 years old.**  **I’m now 17 and I’m in my fourth year of the program, I’m also studying year 10 in high school. Throughout the program I was faced with some amazing opportunities. I travelled to Adelaide for the Dupang Festival twice, danced on the MCG for Essendon at the dreamtime game, went on multiple camps, made damper at Bunnings, participated in multiple flag-raising ceremonies and danced on different Countries.**  **Throughout the program I have helped with the kids in the younger group, playing traditional games and keeping an eye on them when needed. I have had some tough times during the program with mental health and with some people, but I always had someone to help me in the group.**  **I was lucky enough to make some incredible things and participate in activities such as making a possum skin pouch (first year), making an emu feather belt for dancing (first and third year), making a possum skin belt for dancing (second year), participating and trying to make a basket and making some clapsticks.**  **The Aboriginal Wellness Foundation has had a massive impact on me over the four years. It has really helped me be more confident with myself and my culture and has given me so many experiences I will always remember.** |

## Priority 6: Services are coordinated, responsive and accessible

**Services work together to effectively identify and respond to young people’s individual needs and circumstances.**

Under **Our promise, Your future**, we are working towards more streamlined, high-quality, age-appropriate services that work in partnership with young people to improve their lives. Young people will come up against fewer barriers to accessing services that meet their needs, at the time and in the place they need them. We will also focus on communicating better with young people in ways that suit them so they know what services are available and how to access them.

This strategy recognises that young people want services that understand that their needs are unique and shaped by multiple interconnected factors, lived experience, context and social dynamics. Young people want culturally inclusive and safe services that see and respond to them as a whole person. Across government and the sector, we will improve the flow of relevant information between child, youth and adult services so the workers who support them quickly get to know their history, their goals and the agreed plan forward. Young people will have smoother and safer entry points through the places where they spend time. To do this, we know that self-determination must be the basis of everything that we do with Aboriginal young people.

**Our promise, Your future**focuses on prevention first. This strategy aims to better focus and coordinate our collective efforts to intervene before problems occur, or step in early where needed, to steer young people away from crisis services and reduce exposure to trauma and harm.

‘Provide services for kids on an ongoing basis. Services are provided on short term-contract basis, which are disruptive for kids, parents and communities.’ – Worker, regional Victoria

‘Regional funding needs to be provided equitably. Distance from metropolitan Victoria does not seem to factor into equitable distribution of funding to regional catchments.’ – Worker, regional Victoria

### **Our commitment to young Victorians under priority 6 is …**

1. Explore changing the Victorian Government’s age definition of youth by further considering the needs of young people from 10 years of age, including the potential impacts to service providers and the support needed for rollout.
2. Improve how we collect data on outcomes for young people, including through funded services, programs and research. This will help us design better prevention and early intervention initiatives.
3. Explore how we can improve the children and families service system to:
   * help young people and families use the system and find what they need more easily
   * improve sector and community referral to the right help for children and families in need.
4. Improve the way child protection, family violence, sexual assault and child and family services work together through the **Roadmap to Reform**.
5. Pilot a new approach, Putting Families First, for families to try wraparound supports and models of care across the health, human services and justice service systems.
6. Partner with the Koorie Youth Council, in consultation with the First People’s Assembly of Victoria and other relevant Aboriginal organisations, to develop a Victorian Aboriginal youth engagement framework led by Aboriginal young people that embeds the principles of self-determination.
7. Partner with young people to review the Victorian Government’s Youth Central website and social media channels to improve communication with young people and provide a one-stop-shop for young people to get information about services and supports.
8. Promote increased youth sector collaboration by:
   * supporting communities of practice
   * sharing tools and resources
   * promoting evidence and evaluation.

‘The right organisations need to be funded … [Some] is great for locally born and bred Victorians where clinicians have a more westernised style of approaching therapy. What we need is funding provided to a plethora of organisations outside of these typical mental health ones. We want young migrant people to seek help in a way that they are comfortable seeking help, with the right people who they can vibe with. I hear this issue daily. We refer them; however, they never stay engaged because it’s difficult to resonate on a level where the thinking between the clinician and the young person do not align.’ – Survey respondent, 22–25 years old

****Case study: Delivering an integrated, place-based approach to prevention****

|  |
| --- |
| **Foundry, Canada** |
| **Foundry offers young people aged 12 to 24 health and wellness resources, services and supports – online and through integrated service centres in communities across British Columbia.**  **The centres provide low-barrier, integrated services for young people and their families in a ‘one-stop shop’ setting. In addition to offering primary care, social services, peer support and system navigation assistance, Foundry also offers mental health and substance use services through a co-created integrated stepped model of care. Foundry’s focus on reaching young people earlier by providing prevention-oriented interventions, supporting families and matching the level of service to the level of need is providing young people with easy access to care.**  **Part funded by the Government of British Columbia, each Foundry centre is supported by strong partnerships across government and local service providers, building on community-level collaborations to promote prevention and early intervention.** |

# Measuring and reporting on progress

## Focusing on results

An outcomes framework sets out the intended end result of this strategy. It is a tool that helps government and the youth and community sectors to have a shared understanding of what we hope to achieve. It is a way of checking whether we are on track to achieve our goals. This framework is not about putting the onus on young people to change.

This strategy sets out eight high-level outcomes (refer to ‘result for young people’ in the headings over the page). These results are interconnected and reflect the social and broader economic and environmental factors needed to improve the futures of young people. The outcomes and indicators are intentionally ambitious and aspirational.

## ****Data helps us understand young people’s experiences****

**Data can be a powerful tool that helps us understand people’s experiences, attitudes and connections with government and non-government policies and services. We often rely on data to establish baselines, set standards and set goals to keep moving forward.**

**In developing this strategy, we found significant data gaps. We found there are few data sources that collect data regularly (for example, yearly) or at the state level. One-off data collection is much more common. Available data is either too broad or too specific and time-based. This limits our ability to gain insights into the continued experiences of particular groups of young people such as LGBTIQ+ young people, multicultural and multifaith young people or young women in contact with the justice system. We also found that available data is often deficit-based, meaning it focuses on harm or poor outcomes, rather than measuring desired outcomes. The current state of our data shows that young people are often missing from the conversation at the systemic level.**

**This strategy will shift the data we capture so we have a stronger understanding of young people’s experiences. We know that capturing difficult realities is important and should not be underestimated. But we also know that capturing data from a strengths-based perspective can be equally powerful.**

A phased outcomes approach over the next five years will allow time to get important baseline measures or expand data sources where needed. It will help track our progress under this strategy.

### **Domain 1: Healthy, well, safe and secure**

Result for young people: I am healthy and well

| Goals for young people | Measures |
| --- | --- |
| **My mental wellbeing improves** | * **Proportion of young people experiencing psychological distress** * **Rates of self-harm, suicide ideation/completion among young people** * **Young people who have a high level of emotional wellbeing** |
| **I have better physical health and engage in more physical activity** | * **Number of young people who are reported to be physically active for 60 minutes a day, five days a week** * Proportion of young people who engage in potentially harmful behaviours (e.g. smoking, alcohol consumption, illicit drugs, unhealthy eating habits, eating disorders) |
| **I report improved social and emotional wellbeing** | * **Proportion of young people who report positive health and wellbeing** * **Proportion of young people who feel positive about their future** |

Result for young people: ****I am safe and live free from harm and abuse****

| Goals for young people | Measures |
| --- | --- |
| **I am more safe where I live, work, learn, socialise and play** | * Proportion of young people who report feeling safe * Proportion of crimes and offences committed against young people, by type, location and relationship of the young person to the offender * Number of child protection investigations leading to a substantiation * Number of young people who experience family violence |
| **My relationships are more safe, healthy and respectful** | * Proportion of young people who have offended or reoffended, by offence type * Proportion of young people who understand what constitutes healthy, supportive and safe relationships * Proportion of young people who report having safe and healthy relationships |
| **I am in safe and secure housing** | * Proportion of young people experiencing homelessness * Proportion of young people who live in suitable, stable and affordable housing |
| **I have less experiences of discrimination, racism, harassment or vilification** | * Proportion of young people who have reported experiencing some form of discrimination, racism, vilification and harassment (in the last 12 months) * Proportion of young people who know where to report (or have reported) an incident​ of discrimination, racism, vilification or harassment |

### **Domain 2: Education, training, learning and employment**

Result for young people: I am supported to actively participate in learning, education and training

| Goals for young people | Measures |
| --- | --- |
| **My education experiences are more meaningful** | * Average number of absence days from school * Proportion of young people engaged in education * Proportion of young people who are supported with their learning and development needs * Proportion of young people who have positive relationships with their teachers and peers |
| **I have more positive transition pathways** | * Proportion of young people who are participating in further education, training or employment pathway * Proportion of young people who have completed higher education and training |
| **I have more independent living skills** | * Proportion of young people who feel confident they have the life skills to enable independent living * Proportion of young people who are aware of, and know how to, exercise their rights and responsibilities |

Result for young people: I am in meaningful employment and contribute to the economy

| Goals for young people | Measures |
| --- | --- |
| **I have more employment, training and development opportunities** | * Proportion of highest training or educational qualification achieved by young people * Proportion of young people who successfully secured a job or further training opportunities within 12 months of leaving school or higher education and training |
| **I am in secure, fulfilling and relevant employment** | * Proportion of young people who are unemployed or underemployed * Proportion of young people in full-time / part-time / casual employment * Proportion of young people who are engaged in full-time education or work (or a combination of both) * Proportion of young people who cannot access employment, education or training due to a lack of transport * Proportion of young people who report having secure and stable employment (includes experiences of wage theft and/or exploitation, and job satisfaction) |

### **Domain 3: Empowerment and connection to culture and community**

Result for young people: I am empowered and self-determined to make choices about my life

| Goals for young people | Measures |
| --- | --- |
| I feel that my voice and contributions have been heard and are reflected in key areas of my life | * Proportion of young people who feel they have been consulted on their ideas and opinions * Proportion of young people who feel valued by society or the extent to which they have opportunities to have a real say on issues that are important to them |
| I participate and engage in social, community and civic life | * Proportion of young people who participate in, and are involved in, social and community groups or civic and political groups * Proportion of young people who participate in recreational activities (performing and visual arts, music, dance, sport and recreation activities) * Proportion of young people who volunteer |
| I am involved in decisions on matters that affect my life | * Proportion of young people 18 years or older who are enrolled to vote and who do vote * Proportion of young people who feel able to make choices and take action about their own lives, experiences and relationships |

Result for young people: I participate in and am connected to culture and community

| Goals for young people | Measures |
| --- | --- |
| I have a greater sense of belonging and connectedness to culture, community and support networks | * Proportion of young people who report having a trusted adult or family member in their lives * Proportion of young people who participate in organised community, cultural and religious events and activities * Proportion of young people who report having contact with their friends and peers, by the reported frequency of contact |
| I feel safe and proud to express my culture and individual and collective identity | * Proportion of young people who feel safe and proud to confidently express their identity and culture |

Result for young people: I live in sustainable, thriving and vibrant communities

| Goals for young people | Measures |
| --- | --- |
| I experience more connectivity and liveability in my neighbourhoods and cities | * Proportion of young people who regularly cycle or walk * Proportion of young people who report they can access services, supports and local amenities in their local community |
| I have more capacity to influence and adapt to the impacts of climate change and natural disasters | * Proportion of young people involved in decision making on environmental issues, climate change and disaster preparedness and recovery |

### **Domain 4: Responsive service system**

Result for young people: Services are accessible, coordinated and respond to my evolving needs

| Goals for young people | Measures |
| --- | --- |
| I have more equitable access to locally available and culturally responsive services | * Proportion of young people who report having access to safe (including age-appropriate and culturally safe) services that they need * Proportion of young people who feel they can make a complaint about a service if needed |
| Services are better coordinated and tailored to my needs and circumstances | * Proportion of young people who feel satisfied that the services they received met their needs and circumstances |
| I am more involved in designing, delivering, leading and evaluating services, policies and programs | * Proportion of young people who are clients of services and who are involved in co-design or decision making with service providers * Proportion of services that have involved the voice of young people with lived experience in the design, delivery, governance and evaluation of services, policies and programs |

Note: Definition of youth is not consistent across data sources.

# **The way forward**

This strategy will inform every step of our work over the next five years. It is the start of an ongoing conversation with young people and the youth and community sectors about how we will partner to improve the futures of our young people.

We are committed to engaging regularly with young people, including young people with lived experience, to inform how the strategy is rolled out over the next five years. The Victorian Youth Congress will play a key role in driving implementation and evaluation of the strategy.

We will regularly report on progress through the life of the strategy and continue to seek out the views of young people – for example, through regular surveys and consultations. This will form a key part of our monitoring and evaluation approach.

We will also set up an advisory group with equal membership between young people and representatives from the youth sector to advise government and guide the strategy rollout.

# Definitions

| Term | Definition |
| --- | --- |
| Accessibility | Making sure young people have the same opportunities to access services, information and physical and online spaces, and fully participate in their communities. |
| Communities of practice | A group of people who share a common interest and come together to a share knowledge, experience, resources or solutions. |
| Co-design | The process of including the intended users of goods and services when designing those goods and services. It is based on the principles of sharing power, prioritising relationships, using participatory means and building capability. |
| Lived experience | Personal knowledge about the world gained through direct, firsthand involvement in everyday events rather than through representations constructed by other people. |
| LGBTIQ+ | * Lesbian: used to describe a person who identifies as a girl or woman who is attracted to someone of the same identified gender. * Gay: most commonly used to described someone who is attracted to someone of the same identified gender. * Bisexual: an attraction to someone of the same gender and other genders. Everyone’s experience is a little different, and bi doesn't necessarily mean being attracted to only two genders. * Transgender: sometimes gender diverse people feel that their gender doesn’t match the sex they were assigned at birth (for example, someone born with a penis might identify as a girl)–this is referred to as being transgender. Sometimes trans people change their name, their clothes, or even their bodies. Sometimes they don’t. * Intersex: people are born with different kinds of bodies. People who are intersex are born with natural variations in their body that differ from what we might expect to be ‘typically’ male/female. This can include (but is not limited to) variations in hormones, chromosomes and sexual organs. * Queer: a common umbrella term used to mean anyone who is same-gender attracted or gender diverse. * Questioning: most people will question their sexual or gender identity at some point throughout their life. It can be a confusing time, but it is also normal. * +: used to describe communities outside heteronormative and cisgender identities that fall under the queer umbrella. |
| Marginalised | Sometimes also called social exclusion–refers to people being pushed to the fringes of society due to a lack of access to rights, resources and opportunities. |
| Prevention | Services offered to the general population to avoid a future negative impact, as well as services or initiatives aimed at identifying risk factors for, or early signs that may create, negative impacts. |
| Self-determination | Self-determination means different things to different people. The United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples (UNDRIP) describes self-determination as the ability for Aboriginal people to freely determine their political status and pursue their economic, social and cultural development. It also describes self-determination as a right that relates to groups of people, not only individuals. |
| Socioeconomic disadvantage | A lack of access to material and social resources, potentially reducing the ability to participate in society. |
| Strengths-based approach | A focus on determining an outcome that draws on a person, group or place’s strengths and resources. |

# Bibliography

Australian Bureau of Statistics 2008, National survey of mental health and wellbeing: summary of results, ABS, Canberra.

Australian Bureau of Statistics 2018, National Health Survey: first results 2017–2018 – Australia, ABS, Canberra.

Australian Bureau of Statistics 2019a, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander population – Victoria: 2016 census data summary, ABS, Canberra.

Australian Bureau of Statistics 2019b, Disability, ageing and carers, Australia: Victoria 2018, ABS, Canberra.

Australian Bureau of Statistics 2019c, Estimates and projections, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians, ABS, Canberra.

Australian Bureau of Statistics 2020, National, state and territory population, September 2020, ABS, Canberra.

Australian Bureau of Statistics 2021a, Labour force, Australia: June 2021, ABS, Canberra.

Australian Bureau of Statistics 2021b, Schools, Australia 2020, ABS, Canberra.

Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2011, Young Australians: their health and wellbeing, AIHW, Canberra.

Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2019, Poor diet, AIHW, Canberra.

Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2020, National Drug Strategy Household Survey 2019, AIHW, Canberra.

Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2021, Alcohol, tobacco and other drugs in Australia, AIHW, Canberra.

Bendall S, Phelps A, Browne V, Metcalf O, Cooper J, Rose B, Nursey J, Fava N. 2018, Trauma and young people: moving toward trauma-informed services and systems, Orygen, The National Centre of Excellence in Youth Mental Health, Melbourne.

Biddle N, Edwards B, Biddle N, Gray M, Sollis K. 2020, Initial impacts of COVID-19 on mental health in Australia, ANU Centre for Social Research and Methods, Australian National University, Canberra.

Centre for Multicultural Youth 2020a, A young and multicultural Victoria: the 2016 Census, Centre for Multicultural Youth, Carlton.

Centre for Multicultural Youth 2020b, Hidden cost: young multicultural Victorians and COVID-19, Centre for Multicultural Youth, Carlton.

Department of Health 2004, Module 2: Perspectives on working with young people, Australian Government, Canberra.

Department of Health and Human Services 2018, Strong carers, strong children, Victorian Government, Melbourne.

Department of Jobs, Precincts and Regions 2020, International education short term recovery plan, Victorian Government, Melbourne.

Department of Justice 2012, Practical lessons, fair consequences: improving diversion for young people in Victoria, Victorian Government, Melbourne.

Department of Premier and Cabinet 2019, Victoria’s public sector reform statement, Victorian Government, Melbourne.

eSafety Commissioner 2021, The digital lives of Aussie teens, Australian Government, Canberra.

Evans-Whipp T, Gasser C 2018, Adolescents’ resilience. In: G Daraganova and N Joss (eds.) Growing up in Australia: the longitudinal study of Australian children, annual statistical report 2018, Australian Institute of Family Studies, Melbourne.

Fildes J, Perrens B, Plummer J 2018, Young people’s experiences of homelessness: findings from the Youth Survey 2017, Mission Australia, Sydney.

Foodbank 2020, Foodbank hunger report 2020: food insecurity in the time of COVID-19, Foodbank, Yarraville.

Hall S, Fildes J, Liyanarachchi D, Hicking V, Plummer J, Tiller E 2020, Staying home: A Youth Survey report on young people’s experience of homelessness, Mission Australia, Sydney.

Hammond W, Zimmerman R 2012, A strengths-based perspective. Online. Available: https://shed-the-light.webs.com/documents/RSL\_STRENGTH\_BASED\_PERSPECTIVE.pdf.

headspace 2018, headspace National Youth Mental Health Survey, headspace, Melbourne.

Hill AO, Lyons A, Jones J, McGowan I, Carman M, Parsons M, Power J, Bourne A 2020, Writing themselves in 4: The health and wellbeing of LGBTQA+ young people in Australia. Victorian summary report, Australian Research Centre in Sex, Health and Society, La Trobe University, Melbourne.

HESTA 2020, Early release super scheme sees younger women drain super. Online. Available at [Hesta – media release](https://www.hesta.com.au/about-us/media-centre/Early-release-super-scheme-sees-younger-women-drain-super-HESTA.html) <https://www.hesta.com.au/about-us/media-centre/Early-release-super-scheme-sees-younger-women-drain-super-HESTA.html>

Howe D, et al. 1999, Attachment theory, child maltreatment and family support: a practice and assessment model, Macmillan Press, Hampshire.

Khanal J, Gaulee U 2019, ‘Challenges of international students from pre-departure to post-study: a literature review’, Journal of International Students, vol. 9, no. 2, pp. 560–581.

KPMG 2021, Youth Investment Review, KMPG, Melbourne.

MacKenzie D, Flatau P, Steen A, Thielking M 2016, The cost of youth homelessness in Australia: research briefing, Swinburne University Institute for Social Research, Melbourne.

Minus18 2019, Young and queer report: youth driven ideas for a better Victoria, Minus18, St Kilda.

National Youth Commission Australia 2020, What future? Inquiry into youth employment and transitions, National Youth Commission Australia, Brunswick.

New Zealand Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet 2019, Child and youth wellbeing strategy, Government of New Zealand, Auckland.

Notley T, Dezuanni M, Zhong HF 2019, The inclusion and representation of young people in the Australian news media, Western Sydney University and Queensland University of Technology.

Reilly A, Howe J, Berg L, Farbenblum B, Tan G 2017, International students and the Fair Work Ombudsman, The University of Adelaide, Adelaide.

Royal Commission into Victoria’s Mental Health System 2020, Final report: Chapter 5: A responsive and integrated system, Victorian Government, Melbourne.

Sheth C, McGlade E, Yurgelun-Todd D 2017, Chronic stress in adolescents and its neurobiological and psychopathological consequences: an RDoC perspective, Chronic Stress (Thousand Oaks).

Tanton R, Peel D, Vidyattama Y 2018, Poverty in Victoria, NATSEM, Institute for Governance and Policy Analysis, University of Canberra. Report commissioned by VCOSS.

Teager W, Fox S, Stafford N 2019, How Australia can invest early and return more: a new look at the $15b cost and opportunity, Early Intervention Foundation, The Front Project and CoLab at the Telethon Kids Institute.

Tiller E , Fildes J, Hall S, Hicking V, Greenland N, Liyanarachchi D, Di Nicola K 2020, Youth Survey report 2020, Mission Australia, Sydney.

UNICEF 2020, Swimming with sandbags: the views and experiences of young people in Australia five months into the COVID-19 pandemic, UNICEF, Pyrmont.

Victorian Aboriginal Children and Young People’s Alliance 2020, Investing in an Aboriginal Better Futures Model, VACYPA, Collingwood.

Victorian Agency for Health Information 2020, The health and wellbeing of the lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, intersex and queer population in Victoria: findings from the Victorian Population Health Survey 2017, Victorian Government, Melbourne.

Victorian Government 2016, Safe and strong: a Victorian gender equality strategy, Victorian Government, Melbourne.

Victorian Government 2018, Victorian carer strategy 2018–2022, Victorian Government, Melbourne.

Wilson K, Stemp K, McGinty S 2011, ‘Re-engaging young people with education and training: What are the alternatives?’ Youth Studies Australia, vol. 30, no. 4, pp. 32–39.

Wu J, Snell G, Samji H 2020, ‘Climate anxiety in young people: a call to action’, *Lancet Planet Health*, vol. 4, no. 10, e435–e436.

Wyn J, Kahn R, Dadvand B 2018, Multicultural youth Australia census status report 2017/18, Youth Research Centre, Melbourne.

Rycken L, Antoine S 2020, Ending Youth Homelessness: Solutions for Young People. YACVic, Melbourne.

Youth Affairs Council Victoria 2018, What matters to young people in rural and regional Victoria 2018, YACVic, Melbourne.

1. Victorian Agency for Health Information 2020 [↑](#footnote-ref-2)
2. Department of Home Affairs, September 2020 [↑](#footnote-ref-3)
3. Australian Bureau of Statistics 2019b [↑](#footnote-ref-4)
4. Australian Bureau of Statistics 2020 [↑](#footnote-ref-5)
5. Youth Affairs Council Victoria 2018 [↑](#footnote-ref-6)
6. Department of Health and Human Services 2018 [↑](#footnote-ref-7)
7. Victorian Government 2018 [↑](#footnote-ref-8)
8. eSafety Commisssioner 2021 [↑](#footnote-ref-9)
9. Australian Bureau of Statistics 2021a [↑](#footnote-ref-10)
10. Australian Bureau of Statistics 2021a [↑](#footnote-ref-11)
11. Australian Bureau of Statistics 2019a [↑](#footnote-ref-12)
12. Australian Bureau of Statistics 2019c [↑](#footnote-ref-13)
13. Centre for Multicultural Youth 2020a [↑](#footnote-ref-14)
14. Australian Bureau of Statistics 2021b [↑](#footnote-ref-15)
15. Australian Bureau of Statistics 2021b [↑](#footnote-ref-16)
16. Hammond & Zimmerman 2012 [↑](#footnote-ref-17)
17. Teager et al. 2019 [↑](#footnote-ref-18)
18. Estimate includes direct investment in young people committed by the Victorian Government from 2014–15 to 2020–21, including future funding. [↑](#footnote-ref-19)
19. KPMG 2021 [↑](#footnote-ref-20)
20. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2011 [↑](#footnote-ref-21)
21. **Royal Commission into Victoria’s Mental Health System 2020** [↑](#footnote-ref-22)
22. Tiller et al. 2020 [↑](#footnote-ref-23)
23. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2019 [↑](#footnote-ref-24)
24. Hall et al. 2020 [↑](#footnote-ref-25)
25. Fildes et al. 2018; Hill et al. 2020; National Youth Commission Australia 2020 [↑](#footnote-ref-26)
26. Evans-Whipp & Gasser 2018 [↑](#footnote-ref-27)
27. HESTA 2020 [↑](#footnote-ref-28)
28. Notley et al. 2019 [↑](#footnote-ref-29)